
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  

Message from the President 
 

 

Hi Friends, 
 

No doubt you have been working in your gardens in December 
and January, just as I have. Who can resist such bonus 
opportunities? I was transplanting raspberry plants and 
cleaning up perennial beds on December 30th and 31st. And I 
have been able to continue with some of these tasks in January 
2025! Awesome, isnôt it? What a treat! 

 

Stop, you say. Time for a reality 
check. Watch the news, woman! 
Have you seen the terrifying reports 
of weather events and the 
destruction of so many beautiful 
parts of the planet and the 
devastation in the lives of so many 
living beings? Isnôt this attitude 
rather selfish? 

 

I whole-heartedly agree that we must 
empathetically embrace the sadness 
and hardship of those suffering and 
assist wherever we can.  
 

Such news is overwhelming and paints with sadness our own 
perspectives of life. Is that our best response? Perhaps if we 
recognize that our own situation is hardly due to our own merits, 
realize that we are simply fortunate, and that we must honor this 
with our sincere gratitude, we can be more helpful. 
 

                                                                               Continued page 2 

  
 
 
 

 

February 5, 2025  
________ 

 

óRhododendron Secretsô 
 

 óYakity-Yakô Host:  
Al Campbell  

 

NOTE: This activity has been 
postponed due to a  

nasty virus . . . 
 

Another activity is being planned 
for February 5 th. 
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December 29th bouquet 
from the garden! Roses 
and hellebores. 

 

Cowichan Valley 
Rhododendron Society  
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Many honorable and heroic hearts are leaving comforts and privileges behind and are placing 
themselves within the zones of devastation to directly assist those suffering. Should I do that? 
Sometimes I feel convinced I must do more than just garden. I should allocate February to a part 
of the world that needs my help. 
 

I spent several hours searching through the many disaster areas to see which country might need 
the best intentions of a seventy-one-year-old woman. Seniors werenôt high on óWe Need Youô 
lists. Am I already on that list of potential liabilities?  
 

I dropped back into the melancholy of purposeless existence in a troubled world. And back to the 
garden. Really though, with the world falling apart daily, and the threatened loss of Canadian 
identity, what was the point of gardens, gardening, and rhododendron newsletters, anyway? 
 

Then, I read the notes from Bernie about what Daniel Mosquin of UBC Botanical Garden had 
to say at the Conference in Parksville in Fall about a polycrisis. I felt more positive and hopefully 
you will as well when you read the brief article ï Part 2 of the information from the speakers at 
the conference. 
 

And you havenôt forgotten the positive CVRS member spirit that we experienced in December, 
have you? Check out the photo stories and relive a little of the camaraderie that was buoying us 
up as the days became shorter and the darkness longer. 
 

Although we cannot make Climate Change disappear this week, we can ensure that our 
footprints are more supportive of restoring our planet. Every seemingly small conscientious 
decision that one individual makes, when added to the same effort from every other individual, 
will make a difference overall. Letôs do what we can daily, and letôs enjoy what this early Spring, 
in January, is offering. 
 

To the longer and brighter days to come, 
        Verna  

  
 
 
 
 
 

 

 
 

 

  

 

 

 

 

 
 
 

 

 

 

Hamamelis ΨWŜƭŜƴŀΩ ōƭƻƻƳƛƴƎ ƛƴ WŀƴǳŀǊȅ 
Photo: Verna Buhler 
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Ali Morris has two fragrant 
shrubs blooming in pots just 
outside her front door. 
 

One is Sarcoccoca ΨCǊŀƎǊŀƴǘ 
aƻǳƴǘŀƛƴΩ, and the other 
Daphne ΨtŜǊŦǳƳŜ tǊƛƴŎŜǎǎΩΦ Both 
are evergreen and intoxicatingly 
fragrant ς treasures in January 
and February. 
 

Galanthus nivali, Snowdrops, are rising, Helleborus lift, then 
humbly bow their colourful faces, and Eranthis hyemalis, 
Winter Aconites, brighten dark corners of the garden. 
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Letter to the Editor  
 

Dear Editor, 
 

Your message in the December newsletter touched on a lot of memories I had growing up  
in the Fraser Valley. We did not have the snow, but there were the Christmas Day routines, the get 
together with family (uncles, aunts and cousins on both sides) and friends, both down the road and 
those on the other side of town. Alternating dinners depending on whose turn it was that year. Yes, 
coats piled on the bed in the nearest bedroom! All great memories. 
 

!ƭǎƻΣ ǿŀǎƴΩǘ ǘƘŀǘ ŀ ƎǊŜŀǘ ŀŦǘŜǊƴƻƻƴ ǿŜ ƘŀŘ ŀǘ 5ƛŀƴŜΩǎΗ ¢Ƙŀƴƪǎ 5ƛŀƴŜΦ 
 

Happy New Year! 
       David  

      
 
 
  

CVRS February Monthly Meeting  
 

Wednesday, February 5, 2025  
 

7pm at THE HUB  
 

2375 Koksila h Road, Duncan, B.C.  
 

YAKKITY -YAK 
 

Facilitated by Alan Campbell  
 

An enjoyable activity, new to us , but popular in several other Rhododendron society 
chapters! This activity comes from a program that much-loved Mike Bones from the Eugene 
Chapter put on at the Bellingham Conference. 
 

Usually, at our February meeting we have hosted an Expert Panel; in the last several years 
the event has slipped a bit in energy. However, there is much energy in our club for active 
participation in learning activities. This activity will offer members opportunity to be more 
than spectators. 
 

The óYakkity Yakô program will have several tables with members seated around. Each table 
will have a labelled card with various topics to discuss. After a certain time, the cards will be 
redistributed, and a new discussion will ensue at the tables. 
 

Al will ensure that an experienced grower is seated at each table to initiate the discussions, 
prompting others to share their various experiences and observations, fair or foul.  
 

There will be plenty of involvement!! Donôt miss this new event! 
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This stunning photo is one that Bernie Dinter took at Butchart Gardens on October 
ΞΠЯШΞΜΞΠЮШfƚŰќƣШŔƣШƚŔůƓũǃШƓĲƖŉĲĦƣе 
 

Now that I have your attention; thank - you Bernie,  

for the fabulous photo. . .  
 

ìĲШőċƻĲШőċĬШƣŸШĦőċŰŊĲШƣőĲШƓũċŰƚШƚĲƣШŉŸƖШ[ĲĤƖƨċƖǃќƚШůĲĲƣŔŰŊШĬƨĲШƣŸШċŰШƨŰĲǂƓĲĦƣĲĬШ
illness.  Instead, we will be touring some lovely gardens via videos. These tours 
take us through beautiful gardens and are highly informative.  In fact, as I was 
reviewing, I became lost for several days in numerous Garden Wonderlands.  
 

Perhaps we can also discuss the offer that CVRS brought forward last Fall 
regarding the contribution of $1500 toward a trip to attend the ARS Conference in 
Nova Scotia entitled Emerging Trends for Rhododendrons. To inspire you, we 
will take a quick look at the RECAP of the 2022 ARS Conference in Portland. 
 

Do not miss this meeting!! 
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Cowichan Valley Rhododendron Society Members  
 

lifted the spirits of one another during  
 the short days and long, dark evenings of December 2024  

 

Photo Stories of the Festive Workshop and Christmas Party  

άLΩƳ ŦƻŎǳǎƛƴƎΣ ±ŜǊƴŀΦ ¢Ƙƛǎ ƛǎ ŀ ǿƻǊƪǎƘƻǇ ƴƻǘ ŀ ǇƘƻǘƻ ǎƘƻƻǘΦέ  
Janice coached Nelsey ŀƭƻƴƎΦ άhƴŜ ŘƻǿƴΦ hƴŜ ǘƻ ƎƻΣ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜƴ ǘƘŜ ŦƛƴƛǎƘƛƴƎ 
ǘƻǳŎƘŜǎΗέ 
 

FESTIVE FRESH GREENS WORKSHOP 
December 7, 2024 

Two stunning swags, 
complete with the lovely 
bows that Sandra taught us to 
make. 
 

Nelsey protested the photo. 
ά²ŀƛǘΗ ²ƘŜǊŜΩǎ WŀƴƛŎŜΚ ¢Ƙƛǎ ƛǎ 
ƘŜǊ ŘƻƛƴƎΗέ 
  

Janice says the work is done 
so ƴƻǿ ǎƘŜΩǎ ƘŀǾƛƴƎ ŎƻŦŦŜŜ 
and coffee cake! 
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The baker, George, stopped by to see if there was a piece of cranberry coffee cake left 
for him or, perhaps, to hear if it was tasty. It was. 

The weather was pleasant enough 
that Sandra worked outside. Dogs 
always recognize dog lovers, and they 
happily accompanied her, posing 
where they looked best. 
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Kathy was quietly productive. 
She produced five festive 
arrangements! When asked, 
she explained that the two pots 
that we were admiring were 
pots she herself had thrown 
quite a few years ago.  

What thrilled Kathy most was the bright 
red lady beetle tucked into one of the 
spruce branches with which she was 
working.  

It was so nice to have Chris, and her daughter 
participate in the workshop even though they 
had their Nanaimo Christmas event later that 
afternoon.   
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Judeen, Rhoda, and Barrie along with 
the other eight participants were 
pleased with their designs, but even 
more so with the enjoyable time spent 
with friends.  
 

There was time to share stories and 
ideas, to laugh with one another, and 
to appreciate a camaraderie and 
friendship all  
while hands were busy and productive. 
 

Thank you all for 

participating!  
 

        Verna  
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Merry Christmas Everyone!! 

And it was!  All who attended the CVRS Christmas party , December 

14 th , at Dianeȴs expressed their gratitude to Diane for generously 

opening her lovely home to 35 friends for this festive celebration! Did 

anyone suggest another venue for this annual event in the future? 

Definitely not! In fact, not - so - subtle voices encouraged Diane to do so 

again next year!     

    

Everyone contributed scrumptious 

platters of their specials for sharing. 

Beverages and a festive punch were 

plentiful to ensure raising of glasses 

with cheers and best wishes continued 

throughout the afternoon and evening.  
 

Thank you to Barrie for challenging 

small groups in a pub quiz.  These 

always raise queries  and further 

discussions!  
 

Alan presented a Rhododendron Species 

Contest.  Barrie was the winner of a 

species rhododendron R. beaneanum 

while Verna, in second place, won R. 

pachysanthum.  
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There were more entries in the Photo Contest  than have typically been 

seen in the past. All the photos were beautiful. Thank you, participants!  
 

Bernie, with a lovely photo of Rhododendron ȳLoderi King Georgeȴ, won the 

cash collected in th e selection method used to determine the winner.  
 

Bernie generously donated the winnings to the CVRS Christmas fund -

raising effort, the Cowichan Valley Basket Society.  
 

Once again, members were generous and delivered goods and  $306.40 in 

cash to the Society.   
 

The Cowichan Valley Basket Society was most grateful for the donation.  
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Lovely gifts  were exchanged, the caring, thoughtfulness, and creativity 

of participants evident in the exchange. Thank you, all.  
 

Our very special hostess, Diane,  was presented with a gift certificate to a 

local wellness spa, in hopes that she would pause for an hour or two and 

enjoy a much - deserved pampering from all of us, but from the most 

trained and skillful of hands.  
 

All of us left Dianeȴs with smiles on our faces, gifts in our hands, and 

warmth in our hearts.  

 
A note to the Editor  expressed our gratitude well:  

 

ȶWasn't that a great afternoon we had at Diane's!  

            Thanks Diane !ȷ 
     David  

 

(And a special thank - you to David, who picked up a drying towel  

       and joined in the fun in the kitchen during cleanup time!)  

And a Merry Christmas to all, and the best  
of health and happiness in 2025! 



 13 

 

  

 

Using Science  
to Inform Gardening Decisions  

from a presentation  by  

Daniel Mosquin  of UBC Botanical Gardens  
 

Composed from n otes  taken by  Bernie Dinter  at the Fall Conference in Parksville   

 

Probably more than once you have heard discouraged voices expressing 

thoughts that have also crossed your minds:  
 

What is the point of gardening, given what we are witnessing and 

experiencing with respect to climate changes?  
 

Many gardeners are experiencing climate change anxiety and question  

wh ether garden ing is a viable practice . The outlook seems dismal.  
 

We are experiencing a polycrisis : 
 

ȶA complex situation  where multiple,  interconnected  crisis converge  and amplify 

each other,  resulting  in a  predicament that  is difficult to  manage  or  resolve . Unlike 

single  crises  that may have clearer causes  and  solutions, a  polycrisis  involves 

overlapping and interdependent issues, making it a more pervasive and enduring 

state of instability. This concept  reflects growing  concerns  about the sustainability 

and  viability  of contemporary  socio - economic, political,  and  ecological  systems. ȷ 

(Coined and refined by Edgar Morin)  
 

Daniel Mosquin  suggests that Science can be used to inform gardening 

decisions:  
 

¶ Scien tific  journals monitor  and report the effects of climate change 

on plants  

¶ Observational Biology is the behavioral science of humans and their 

reaction to climate changes  
 

Several websites offer projections  of what a garden or ecosystem will look 

like as the climate changes. Once you begin to research , it becomes 

evident that there is consistent information  about the changes to 

expect.  
 

Long lived plants  are becoming harder to maintain in environments that 

are changing from which these plants were happily adapted. They are not 

adapted for the new ecosystem.  
 

Six precent of the plants in the world are annuals , and this number will 

increase as a method by which plants escape the harshest time of the 

year by going to seed.  No doubt gardeners will increasingly value seed 

saving.  
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Plants in cultivation  were likely only sourced once, mainly by Victorian 

era plant hunters. Should one go back and resource plants for genotypes 

that are more adapted to current conditions?  It is more difficult to gain 

access to some countries.  
 

There are options:  
 

Selecting  plants that are more adaptable to changing climates. Nurseries 

may take a while to offer the new selections that are more climate 

adapted, but that is already beginning to happen.  
 

Relocation  is an option. Seed collection is being encouraged by 

conservation organizations.  
  

¶ We can relocate plants to locations that a r e changing to a climate 

zone that is more suitable for them.  
 

Thuja plicata on Eastern Vancouver Island is under 

stress. There are other areas that are damp enough to 

grow this fabulous tree.  
 

Native plants or not?  There have been trends 

encouraging gardeners to plant native plants. 

Glaciation occurred 10 ,000 years ago, and we have 

limited diversity in our ecosystems. What has this 

offered our insect populations?  
 

Native plant diversity  too will change as climate 

changes. Plants found south of us will migrate north. 

There is more diversity in that collection as these 

plants were not subject to the last glaciation.  

 

Gardeners should keep gardening. There are many reasons to 

support this activity despite the challenges:  
 

¶ People are uplifted by interacting with nature. In urban areas,  

nature experience s are  usually in gardens.  
  

¶ Spending time in nature and gardening has major psychological 

benefits.  

 

Gardeners are optimists and they plan for the future.  
 

There is much that that needs to be done , and gardeners can do that.  
 

¶ Focus on the garden as a system, rather than focusing on the plant.  

Look at the garden as a whole, not as a collection of individual 

plants.  
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¶ Diversity  is very important. Diverse gardens require less input. An 

important example is the role of stinging nettle. There are 

butterflies that do not like our rainforest environment. We have a 

few butterfly species that need stinging nettle.  
 

¶ Sterile plants   

Choose plants carefully with the awareness that many ornamental 

plants have been bred to be sterile and are of no benefit to 

insects. Examples are the double blooms with no stamens, and 

accordingly, no pollen for insects.  
  

¶   Free flowing or tidy and unstructured gardens?  

Let part of your garden be on the wild side.  

Keep materials on site to decompose.  

Keep leaf litter on the property to maintain the carbon cycle. For 

the same reasons, dispose of weed material on site.  
 

¶ How much should a garden be augmented by irrigation and 

fertilizer , and other care? Plants need water; t his keeps plants 

alive that would not survive on their own ; the cycle continues.  
 

How is Science informing gardeners?  
  

Apart from telling us which plants certain butterflies need to survive, 

Science research is informing us in every aspect of life and climate 

change.  
 

 

Among the butterflies in our 

region that depend on stinging 

nettle are  (top left, clockwise)  the  

Red Admiral, West Coast Lady,  

Milbertȴs Tortoiseshell, and 

Satyr Comma.  
Photo: BC Native Plants 

Urtica dioica Stinging nettle 
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Interestingly , GMOs  are not as great a threat as public perceives. It 

gives the plant an advantage in changing climate . 
 

AI can be used in plant breeding to select better plants such as for 

stronger root systems to cope with climate change.  
 

Plant hormones  may be used more in the future to give plants an 

advantage in overcoming stress es.  
 

Understanding mycorrhiza fungi  helps to expand plants root systems.  
 

Are climate change decisions best made from  

the top down or bottom up?  
 

Science shows that top down may be best, which seems counter 

intuitive.  
 

It does require a government that accepts climate change.  
 

Gardeners contribute b y faithfully working to green  

the earth , and by sharing their wonder and awe.  
 

SHARE YOUR WONDE R. . .  

 
 

Wonders of the Cowichan Valley 
Our spectacular Cowichan Valley provides wonder every time we pause to 

notice it.  

 

On these sunny crisp 

days, we can enjoy 

hair frost ,  

as in the photo on 

the left, as well as 

trees and shrubs 

sparkling in the 

sunshine, coated 

with hoar frost.  
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ñYou can renew your spirit and 

strength, if you take time to 

rest your soul.ò  
ȫ Lailah Gifty Akita 

 

Take a  walk in the forest on Mount Tzouhalem  
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Enjoy t he slanted sun brilliant on the 

moss- cloaked limbs of the trees above the 

rushing creeks on Mount Prevost.  

Slow your pace on the high ridge between 

the two creeks to appreciate the dueling 

orchestras of East and West Bing Creeks.  
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Trumpeter Swans    
Photo: Bernie Dinter 

Trumpeter Swans    
Photo: Bernie Dinter 
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This winter weather is too good to be true for the winter garden. Will it last or is nature going to challenge us again? 
Best wishes for 2025. 
Bernie 

 

 

  

 

 

 
Every winter a large flock of Trumpeter Swans settles into 

the fields by Phipps Rd., just west of the nursery gate. 

Sometimes they come close to the road shoulder and 

when the light is right, I get some good shots sitting in 

my car. Wildlife photography do es not get any easier.  

 

I am amazed at how swans can bend their necks to 

reach every part of their body. They are the worldõs 

largest swan, averaging about 25 lbs. They need large 

open spaces to become airborne, therefore they stay in 

fields like the one on Phipps Rd.  

 

What the camera does is capture a moment that you 

may not see looking at the scene and allows you to study 

the photo more closely for the details the eye would miss 

in the fleeting seconds of the activity.  

 

This winter weather is too good to be true for the winter 

garden. Will it last or is nature going to challenge us 

again?  

 

Best wishes, Friends, for 2025.  

Bernie Dinter  

 

 
 

Pause as you drive; pull over for a closer look, for the 

details in nature will lighten your spirits and enrich 

your day.  
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Those who dwell among the beauties and mysteries of the earth are never alone or 

weary of life. Those who contemplate the beauty of the earth find reserves of 

strength that will endure as long as life lasts. The more clearly we can focus our 

attention on t he wonders and realities of the universe, the less taste we shall have 

for destruction.        ~ Rachel Carson  
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òGo placidly amidst the noise and the haste and remember 
what peace there may be in silence.ó (Max Ehrmann 1927)  
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Corolla  and Calyx 

Rhododendron óWendyôs Wayô 
 
Rhododendron óWendyôs Wayô, one of Jim Barlupôs beautiful hybrids, is an excellent 
rhododendron to use to explain the parts of a rhododendron flower.  
 

The perianth  is the floral envelop around the essential whorls of the reproductive parts of the 
plant, commonly referred to as the pistil and stamens. They function to attract pollinators and 
protect the reproductive parts of the plant. 
 

The calyx  is the outermost whorl of floral leaves. The individual leaf segment is called a sepal . 
Sepals are generally green, but sometimes they are coloured like petals, as in the photo of R. 
óWendyôs Wayô above. These are then referred to as petaloides.  
 

The corolla  is the second whorl of floral leaves that arise from inside the calyx. Individually, 
they are referred to as the petals . 
 

Rhododendron  óWendyôs Wayô (Lemon Embers x [Cream Glory x Viennese 
Waltz]) is a stunning hybrid with a dramatic calyx.  
 


